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DATE: 03/01/2023 

The Maryland Office of the Public Defender respectfully requests that this Committee issue an 
unfavorable report on Senate Bill 747. 

Senate Bill 747 is, simply put, an open attempt to repeal Anton’s Law.  The bill also 
demonstrates a misunderstanding of the importance of transparency, the ways in which 
internal affairs complaints are categorized, and the need for police misconduct information to 
be public.   

Internal affairs records are categorized by individuals within law enforcement.  In other words, 
a civilian or an officer makes a complaint, and an individual within internal affairs will 
determine the category into which the complaint falls.  The options that complaints can be 
categorized in are numerous and there is no consistency of categories from one jurisdiction to 
the next.  Here is an example of just some of the options that one police department would 
choose from when categorizing a complaint:   

 



2 
Maryland Office of the Public Defender, Government Relations Division, 45 Calvert St, Suite 108, Annapolis MD 21401  

For further information please Elizabeth Hilliard, Elizabeth.hilliard@maryland.gov 443-507-8414. 

 Other common categories in that same jurisdiction include the following: 

 
 
Limiting public complaints to two undefined categories puts far too onerous a burden on law 
enforcement to understand, categorize, and ultimately disclose the vast majority of complaints 
that come in.  The bill also defies the public’s loud and clear call for transparency and 
accountability for law enforcement.  Practically speaking, this bill would create confusion and 
result in a return to a complete lack of transparency.  Finally, this bill is not timely, as we have 
not even seen complete compliance with Anton’s Law, thus there is no need to repeal it.  As a 
result, we strongly urge an unfavorable report on SB 747.   
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